NO. 457 | SEPTEMBER 2019 UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE WWW.usip.org

Loya Jirgas and Political Crisis Management in Afghanistan: Drawing on the Bank of Tradition

By Scott S. Smith



Contents

The Modernity of a Tradition3
History and Paradoxes of Loya Jirgas4
Decisions and Modalities 6
The Present Era of Consultative Loya Jirgas
Conclusion and Recommendations15

Delegates assemble at the Consultative Peace Loya Jirga in Kabul on April 29, 2019, to discuss an approach for achieving peace with the Taliban. (Photo by Omar Sobhani/Reuters)

Summary

- Loya jirgas, though rooted in traditional Afghan practices, are essentially modern political institutions that are convened to address problems of great national importance. Loya jirgas have almost always endorsed the decisions of the national leader.
- Since 1915, no loya jirga has been convened under the same modalities, yet they have in common their national composition, their attempts to demonstrate broad inclusiveness, their generally large size, and their lack of formal rules of procedure. Despite inconsistencies in how they are convened and managed, their decisions almost always have been respected.
- The post-2001 political order is founded on two loya jirgas: the 2002 Emergency Loya Jirga, which legitimized the post–Bonn Agreement interim government; and the 2004 Constitutional Loya Jirga, which ratified Afghanistan's current constitution.
- The 2004 constitution included specific provisions for convening future loya jirgas: the majority of delegates are to be selected from among district councils. But because these councils have never been elected, it has been impossible to convene a loya jirga in accordance with the Afghan constitution, thereby frustrating the resolution of national crises.
- Since 2010, three "traditional" or "consultative" loya jirgas—so called because of the inability to call together loya jirgas in accordance with the strict provisions set out in the 2004 constitution—have been convened on an ad hoc basis by Presidents Hamid Karzai and Ashraf Ghani.
- Should a loya jirga be required to resolve an electoral crisis or ratify a new political order following a peace agreement with the Taliban, particular attention will need to be paid to ensuring representativeness (including new political constituencies, such as women and youth, that have emerged in the post-2001 order) and transparency.

SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 457 | SEPTEMBER 2019



ABOUT THE REPORT

Derived from Afghan village assemblies, loya jirgas are important political institutions whose authority is rooted in traditional decision-making practices. In light of the growing political uncertainty in Afghanistan, this report examines the eighteen loya jirgas that have been held since 1915 and identifies what approaches have and have not worked in case this institution needs to be called upon again.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Scott S. Smith is a senior expert on Afghanistan at the United States Institute of Peace. Formerly, he was director of political affairs at the United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan and director for Afghanistan and Central Asia at USIP. He is the author of *Afghanistan's Troubled Transition: Politics, Peacekeeping, and the 2004 Presidential Election* (2011).

The views expressed in this report are those of the author alone. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace. An online edition of this and related reports can be found on our website (www.usip.org), together with additional information on the subject.

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ 2019 by the United States Institute of Peace

United States Institute of Peace 2301 Constitution Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20037

Phone: 202.457.1700 Fax: 202.429.6063 E-mail: usip_requests@usip.org Web: www.usip.org

Special Report No. 457. First published 2019.

ISBN: 978-1-60127-783-1





Tribal heads gather at the Mirwais Nekah School in Kandahar to select candidates to participate in the June 2002 Emergency Loya Jirga to form a transitional government. (Photo by Eugene Hoshiko/AP)

The Modernity of a Tradition

At times of national crisis over the past century, Afghan political elites have utilized a *loya jirga*, or grand national assembly, when they have needed to demonstrate national consensus. The loya jirga is an extrapolation at the national level of traditional village jirgas convened to resolve local disputes. Yet despite this nod to tradition, loya jirgas are essentially modern political institutions. They came into existence at the same time as Afghanistan's first constitutions—one of the first loya jirgas, convened in 1923, ratified Afghanistan's first constitution—and since then a total of eighteen loya jirgas have been held. In 1964, for the first time, the modalities of convening a loya jirga were codified in the national constitution, bringing the tradition more into alignment with modern political institutions. This dual nature of the loya jirga explains both its strength (as an instrument for legitimacy and national unity) and its weakness (by being a brake on the political modernization of other institutions, such as the legislature and the courts). This duality is also at the heart of an enduring paradox: despite inconsistent methods of convening and managing loya jirgas—and contemporary complaints that they have been manipulated—their decisions consistently have been respected, surrounded by an uncommon aura of authority.

The reconstruction of political institutions after the toppling of the Taliban regime in 2001 relied heavily on the loya jirga mechanism. The interim arrangements agreed to at the 2001 Bonn Conference were ratified by an Emergency Loya Jirga (ELJ) in 2002, and the reframed Afghan constitution was ratified by a Constitutional Loya Jirga (CLJ) that came together in late 2003 and

concluded in January 2004. The 2004 constitution codified loya jirgas, specifying their composition and their purpose. However, the district councils from which the majority of loya jirga members were to be selected have never been elected, making it impossible to convene a loya jirga in accordance with the constitution. As the foundation of Afghanistan's constitutional legitimacy is increasingly guestioned, the inability to convene a loya jirga under the constitution further weakens it.

In the past two decades, the governments of Presidents Hamid Karzai and Ashraf Ghani have sought the appearance of national unity at critical moments by convening loya jirgas on ad hoc terms, since they have not been able to be convened on constitutional terms. Yet this approach sets up a paradoxical situation-a constitution that cannot be fixed by constitutional means, and nonconstitutional loya jirgas held to cover constitutional gaps.

History and Paradoxes of Loya Jirgas

The loya jirga is a national manifestation of a traditional system of collective decision making. Anthropologists have long documented the centuries-old function of village-level jirgas, but loya jirgas are a tradition of modern invention. M. Jamil Hanifi has made the case for the modernity of the loya jirga most forcefully. He casts doubt on the veracity of what can be called Afghanistan's founding myth—that its first king, Ahmad Shah Abdali, was elected by a loya jirga in Kandahar in 1747. Hanifi argues that this myth was "reproduced virtually intact by the Afghan government and by local and Western postcolonial writers interested in political processes and leadership in Afghanistan."¹ The historicizing of loya jirgas has been used to reinforce their legitimacy. The most modernizing of Afghanistan's leaders, King Amanullah, actually proposed abolishing the concept of loya jirgas at the 1928 loya jirga as part of a raft of other modernizing reforms, such as greater freedoms for women and enforced monogamy.² Nonetheless, recourse to loya jirgas persisted throughout the century. Whenever a crisis begins to emerge in Afghanistan, the idea of convening a loya jirga is always part of the discussion of how to resolve it.

There has never been a consistent formula for calling for, forming, or managing loya jirgas, and no two loya jirgas have ever been convened in the same way. Similarly, as Hanifi points out, there has not been a "systematic examination of this feature of the Afghan state during the past century" to give the concept greater consistency or even retain it accurately in historical memory. A loya jirga thus "functions as a sodality—it dissolves when the need for it disappears."³ Until the 1964 constitution, there were no specified rules on why or how to convene a loya jirga, and later constitutions (including the 1987 constitution, its 1990 update, and the current constitution adopted in 2004) also codified loya jirgas. No loya jirga, however, has been convened in accordance with the constitutional provisions in force at the time. As Benjamin Buchholz notes, "In reality not one such assembly has been summoned in the form prescribed by the relevant constitution. This is probably attributable to the lova jirga's adaptability, the characteristic that makes it an attractive political tool."4

This lack of consistency has not equated to lack of authority. Almost always, decisions made or ratified by loya jirgas have been respected, even when there have been complaints about the composition or management of the assembly. They tend to be composed of a mix of representatives from the provinces and from Kabul's political elite. The number of participants in loya



Mohammad Nadir Shah, king of Afghanistan, leaves a mosque accompanied by his ministers after the festival of Kurban Beirams in July 1930. (Photo by AP)

jirgas has ranged from around five hundred to several thousand. The rules of procedure and rules of decision making generally are ad hoc: decisions rarely are made by a formal vote, and written records hardly ever are kept.

In most cases, loya jirgas have been convened to ratify a decision of national importance already taken by the head of the executive. In these cases, loya jirgas have tended to respond in the affirmative. In some cases, however, loya jirgas have been called for consultation, and the government has not always received the response it sought or expected. Although most loya jirgas focused on the issue for which they were convened, on some occasions they have made decisions slightly beyond their original remit.

The fact that loya jirgas need to be convened in the first place is a reminder that Afghanistan's formal constitutional institutions have proven inadequate to address questions of a certain importance at a given time. Prior to 1964, when Afghan governments did not seek popular legitimacy for most of their decisions and legislatures were nonexistent, loya jirgas became unique mechanisms of representation.⁵ Straddling the formal and the informal, with the unusual feature that the issues of greatest importance require the convening of an essentially informal body, loya jirgas have

5

come to be part of Afghanistan's customary constitutional law—or, in Hanifi's words, a "hegemonic apparatus . . . in the absence of free and democratically elected parliamentary institutions."⁶

Finally, even though loya jirgas have become fixtures of contemporary Afghan political thought, their revival in 2001—when Afghanistan was self-consciously designing political institutions for the twenty-first century—was not automatic. The Soviet-backed regime under the People's Democratic Party of Afghanistan (PDPA) initially had attempted to undermine Afghan traditions, yet it held several loya jirgas. The mujahideen, who sought a more traditional vision of Afghanistan, tended to disdain these loya jirgas. Mujahideen leader Ahmad Shah Massoud had resisted calls for a loya jirga in 1992, when the mujahideen factions finally took Kabul. Unlike the 2001 Bonn Agreement, the 1992 Peshawar Accord—which established the post-communist Islamic State of Afghanistan—made no mention of a loya jirga and entrusted decision making on Afghanistan's political future to a small "Islamic Council" of about fifty members.⁷ A year later, the more detailed Islamabad Accord called for elections to create a "constituent assembly" that would draft a constitution, but omitted the phrase "loya jirga."⁸ By 2001, loya jirgas appeared to be more a feature of communist-era rule than of mujahideen politics. Nonetheless, they reentered Afghanistan's political history with the 2002 ELJ and 2003–4 CLJ.

Decisions and Modalities

Loya jirgas have tended to be convened and managed in an ad hoc fashion, but all those that have been held have certain commonalities. This section uses available information on previous loya jirgas to identify these commonalities and highlight particular differences.

TYPES OF DECISIONS

Modern loya jirgas have dealt almost exclusively with either constitutional issues or issues of war and peace—with two exceptions. First, the 1930 loya jirga approved Nadir Shah as king amid tribal unrest caused by his forceful accession to the throne the previous year, and affirmed support for his policies. In a reversal of the typical sequence, 105 members of the 1930 loya jirga formed a National Council—essentially a legislature—and this council, rather than a loya jirga, adopted Nadir Shah's 1931 constitution. As Shamshad Pasarlay, a legal scholar at Herat University, points out, it is not clear that the provisions were actually debated, and the discussion during the 1930 loya jirga was mostly about the circumstances under which Nadir Shah had come to power—an example of a loya jirga going beyond its original intent.⁹ In all other cases, loya jirgas have ratified constitutions, which in turn have created legislative bodies.

The second exception is the 2002 ELJ, which had three responsibilities: to elect a head of state for the Transitional Administration, which would take over from the Interim Administration established at Bonn; to approve the structure of the Transitional Administration; and to approve the selection of individuals to fill key positions. Most observers argued that the issues were presented and managed in a way that foreclosed certain options and forced others. Therefore, the ELJ was reduced to a ratifying body despite its deliberative pretensions. As a International Crisis Group report noted, "There were no illusions inside the tent that this was to be a fully democratic process."¹⁰



Afghan people watch the opening assembly of the Emergency Loya Jirga on television at a market in Kabul on June 11, 2002. (Photo by Beawiharta/Reuters)

Apart from the 1930 and 2002 loya jirgas (and disregarding the possibly mythical loya jirga of 1747), no national leader has been legitimized by a loya jirga. As the American anthropologist Thomas J. Barfield pointed out, "Zahir Shah ascended to the throne without a loya jirga in 1933, and Daud [i.e., Mohammed Daoud Khan] consulted with no one when he declared himself president in 1973. Although their reasons for doing so differed sharply, no successor regime (PDPA, mujaheddin, or Taliban) ever assembled a loya jirga to legitimize its leaders either."¹¹

MODALITIES

Although no loya jirga has been held under the same modalities since the first modern loya jirga held in 1915, their organization has had three consistent factors: representation, type of decision (whether binding or not), and rules of procedure (whether specified or not). Even when loya jirgas have been codified in a constitution, that codification normally has not gone much beyond defining the participants or making vague references to "issues of national importance." For example, while the 1923 constitution did not contain a provision for convening a loya jirga, the constitution itself was subsequently unanimously approved by an 872-member loya jirga.¹² The following year, to placate an armed rebellion by the Mangal tribe, the constitution was amended. These amendments did not go through a constitutionally defined amendment process but instead were ratified by a loya jirga that convened in Paghman. Similarly, the 1931 constitution did not mention loya jirga that considered how to respond to the British government's wartime demand that German and Italian citizens leave Afghanistan. A loya jirga in 1955 approved the

policy supporting independence for Pashtuns in Pakistan (the "Pashtunistan" issue under the premiership of Mohammed Daoud Khan).

By enumerating several specific powers to the loya jirga, the 1964 constitution was an exception. Among those powers, lova jirgas were to attest to the abdication of the king (article 17); form part of a larger "electoral council" to elect a king from the royal line if the king abdicated or died without having a qualified brother (article 19); inquire into requests by more than one-third of the Wolesi Jirga (the lower house of the legislature) for impeachment of the prime minister or a majority of the cabinet for treason (article 93); inquire into requests by more than one-third of the Wolesi Jirga for impeachment of the chief justice or Supreme Court judges for treason (article 106); concur in the extension of a state of emergency (article 113); and approve constitutional amendments (articles 121 and 122).

ORGANIZATIONAL COMMITTEE

To prepare to convene loya jirgas, the first step usually is to form an organizational committee. Neither the 1964 nor the 2004 constitution paid much attention to how such a committee should be formed and what its mandate should be. Perhaps as a result, great attention has been paid to selecting overseers of preparations in the most recent nonconstitutional loya jirgas. With the exceptions of the 1964 and 2002 loya jirgas, overseers or delegates generally have not been chosen through elections. (Even in the exceptional cases, only part of the loya jirga was elected; for the 2002 ELJ, the elections were indirect.) Instead, governors or other officials have selected delegates. Given the opacity of selection methods, there is always the presumption that the person selected to oversee preparations has strong influence over the participants and is acting on behalf of the ruler.

The most transparent and structured organizing committee model was the Special Independent Commission that organized the 2002 ELJ. This commission was supported by a secretariat and received significant assistance from the United Nations and the international community, both of which were intensely involved in the selection of the representatives.¹³ If the 2004 constitutional model were followed, the vast majority of delegates would come from elected bodies, minimizing the influence of the organizing committee. However, as discussed below, the elections to those bodies to date have been flawed or nonexistent.

REPRESENTATIONS

Representation in loya jirgas generally has involved a combination of regional notables (who may or may not have a national role), national elites (who may or may not have regional constituencies), and prominent representatives of important social categories, such as the ulema (clerical figures), spiritual leaders, judges, and intellectuals. Representatives come from all over the country, and a key aspect of a loya jirga's legitimacy is the fact that it contains representatives from all regions and tribes. Ranging in size from several hundred to more than three thousand in the most recent loya jirga, jirgas are large enough to convey this sense of nationwide representation. Since 2001, loya jirgas have expanded social categories to include women, youth, civil society, and the war-disabled. As the country has changed, so has the understanding of what representation means.

The 1964 loya jirga, convened to ratify the constitution, set a new standard for representation. In addition to the 176 members of the lower house elected under the 1931 constitution, it



Members of the Consultative Loya Jirga attend a gathering in Kabul on November 21, 2013. (Photo by Omar Sobhani/Reuters)

included 351 members from around the country elected specifically for the loya jirga as well as one hundred appointed members (included four women). Historian Richard S. Newell, writing in the early 1970s, observed that the jirga "represented virtually all elements of Afghan life, including non-Muslims, and it reflected virtually all variations of sociopolitical outlook, education, and experience."¹⁴ The composition of this loya jirga was a deliberate attempt to be as representative as possible, in line with Zahir Shah's overall prodemocratic disposition.

The 1964 and 2004 constitutions codified loya jirga representation. Loya jirgas were to include members of elected bodies as well as those appointed to representative bodies (the Meshrano Jirga, or upper house, in the case of the 2004 constitution) and key government officials. It likely was assumed that the electoral process would ensure that those who were elected would in fact be representative. One of the central failures of the current political environment has been the erosion of the credibility of elected institutions and their representativeness. District councils, as noted, have never been elected, preventing the legal convening of a constitutional loya jirga since 2004. The most recent parliamentary term was extended three years until elections finally were held in October 2018. The poor quality of those elections led to disputes about the results and about how representative the members of parliament really are. Provincial Council elections,

Despite the importance of the decisions they are convened to endorse, jirga representatives frequently are selected in opaque and inconsistent ways and yet this is not a particular source of controversy in Afghan politics. which should have taken place in 2018, have yet to happen; they were scheduled for September 2019, but the Independent Election Commission postponed them for an indefinite period.

The 2002 ELJ offered a middle ground, where 1,051 delegates were elected indirectly from about fifteen thousand figures selected at the district level. (Delegations were composed of figures selected at the district level,

with members from the 390 district delegations then elected to participate in the ELJ itself.) These delegates were complemented by 450 delegates selected from among refugee groups, universities, and civil society groups and approved by the Loya Jirga Commission.¹⁵ Controversially, approximately one hundred mujahideen figures who "had chosen not to stand as candidates, presumably because they considered it to be below their dignity or because they feared losing face (and thus political status) by not being elected" were added to the gathering at the last minute.¹⁶ A year and a half later, when the CLJ was convened, security had deteriorated to such a degree that it was decided not to hold new elections. Instead, 344 of the 450 elected members were elected by the same fifteen thousand district representatives chosen during the ELJ process, with an additional forty-two members elected as representatives of refugees, displaced people, Kuchis, Hindus, and Sikhs. Finally, the president selected a further fifty members, of which half were women.¹⁷

Other recent jirgas have exhibited similarities to and differences from the typical structure of a loya jirga. In 2010, a "national consultative peace jirga" endorsed the creation of the High Peace Council to prepare for talks with the Taliban. Thomas Ruttig of the Afghanistan Analysts Network suggested that this council technically should not be considered a loya jirga because of its ambiguous intent; nonetheless, it shared many characteristics with the loya jirgas described earlier.¹⁸ In 2013, the so-called Traditional Loya Jirga endorsed the Bilateral Security Agreement, formally the Peace and Security Agreement, with the United States. Notably, the jirga overruled President Karzai's objections, marking one of the few examples of a loya jirga that did not endorse the ruler's preferred outcome. Finally, the Consultative Peace Loya Jirga of April and May 2019 provided guidelines for the government to negotiate a political agreement with the Taliban. For all intents and purposes, the delegates of the 2010 and 2013 loya jirgas were selected by the president's office. The 2019 jirga had 3,200 delegates, but there is no reliable information on how they were selected.

Despite the importance of the decisions they are convened to endorse, jirga representatives frequently are selected in opaque and inconsistent ways—and yet this is not a source of controversy in Afghan politics. This apparent level of acceptance is especially curious when compared to the criticism, complaints, and even public demonstrations surrounding parliamentary and presidential elections. The difference in reaction may stem from the absence of any expectation that such a "traditional" assembly would have formal elections, and perhaps also from the fact that a loya jirga is a temporary institution convened for a particular purpose. Yet these approaches leave a number of questions unanswered: What are loya jirgas actually meant to represent? Are they meant to bring the views of constituents to bear on the topic? Are they meant to represent the various communities of Afghanistan? Or, given their geographic and tribal diversity, do they simply represent *representativeness*? The deliberative nature of the 1964 loya jirga suggests that loya jirgas are expected to represent the Afghan peoples' views. In the words of one 2013 loya jirga delegate, "People asked me where I was going and I said that I was going to the jirga, but that I didn't know anything about it yet. They said, if you don't know anything about the agenda and you haven't discussed it with us, how can you represent us and how can the jirga represent us?"¹⁹ That jirga was not particularly deliberative, even compared to the 2010 Peace Jirga, where "there had at least been a sense of real debate in the hall, even if much of their conclusions [were] eventually marginalized and the government made sure it got its priorities into the final agreement."²⁰

RULES OF PROCEDURE

Even though loya jirgas often are seen as the highest organs of representation and legitimacy in Afghan politics, they simultaneously can be tainted by the presumption that their purpose is ultimately to "legitimize the pre-planned decisions and actions of the governments."²¹ But there have been exceptions. As Newell noted of the 1964 loya jirga,

It is likely that many of the delegates may have seen their responsibilities as an obligation to give the government what they thought it wanted from the new constitution. But as proceedings progressed, criticism and expressions of independent views frequently dominated debate. . . . Despite past acquiescence in government demands, the debates within this assembly presented a remarkable combination of principles based upon the ideals of western liberal democracy and the spirit of Afghan traditional tribal councils.²²

Afghanistan scholar Ali Wardak agreed with this assessment, saying that the 1964 loya jirga was "generally accepted as legitimate" in part because the outcome was not immediately obvious.²³ As previously noted, however, this jirga was something of an outlier in terms of its scope, structure, and outcomes.

For some reason, complaints about inconsistent or even improvised procedures, along with vague agendas, have not undermined the authority of decisions made during the most recent loya jirgas. Even the most structured loya jirga, the 2002 ELJ, which was supported and closely watched by the international community, ended up resorting to ad hoc decision making. Afghanistan expert Anders Fänge described the approval of the preliminary list of ministers as follows:

On the last day, Karzai held a speech in which he presented the list [of 14 proposed ministers for the Transitional Administration,] after which he suddenly looked out over the assembly and asked for its approval. A few moments of confusion followed. Some delegates raised their hands, others stood up and tried to get their voices heard, while the majority appeared to be merely bewildered. "Very good," Karzai said, "the list is approved." And that was it.²⁴

Similarly, Ruttig described another major ELJ decision made almost in an ambush:

It reminds of what happened at the Emergency Loya Jirga when [Abdul Rasul] Sayyaf, who had taken over the podium, declared with assistance from [influential Shia cleric Asef] Mohseni, that "we" want the Transitional Government [to] be named as "Islamic." And he asked "all good Muslims" in the (same) tent to rise from their chairs if they agreed. Only a very few, possibly perplexed delegates dared to stay put."²⁵



Afghan women assembly for the Consultative Peace Loya Jirga in April 2019. (Photo by Omar Sobhani/Reuters)

The International Crisis Group reported that a lack of guidelines slowed the ELJ's proceedings, which resulted in "several agenda-less days, chaotic speakers' lists, and delegates frustrated at not knowing what, when, or how they were to decide issues."26 These reports suggest that the vagueness of procedures allowed certain outcomes to emerge from the loya jirgas without it being clear that these outcomes represented

the will of the participants. As Ruttig concluded in his assessment,

Loya Jirgas are-and have usually been, despite all understandable idealisation of this traditional Afghan institution-gatherings which, despite all open discussions, simply rubberstamped decisions [made] outside, "posht-e purda" (behind the curtain). . . . All you need is a clever white-bearded chairman . . . who proclaims unanimity without having a vote. Of course, "traditionally" jirgas have no votes.27

The 2002 ELJ was interesting in this regard, taking place at a moment in Afghanistan's history where there was a concerted effort to modernize, but where the pull of tradition remained strong. Some observers reported that the decision on the final composition of the government was made by a show of hands rather than an actual vote, which they note "neither conform[ed] to the spirit of the traditional loya jirga, nor to the principles and values of modern democracy and the Bonn Agreement."²⁸ At the subsequent CLJ, which lasted several weeks, more deliberation seemed to have been expected of the participants. Certain issues, such as the choice of a national language and the nature of the parliamentary system, were divisive. Some two hundred delegates boycotted the assembly for three days during the discussion on the national language.

A consistent structural aspect of loya jirgas going back at least to 1964 is that the large assembly is divided into working groups that examine specific issues and report back to the plenary. This method of organization compensates for the fact that most loya jirgas are so large that it is unrealistic to expect every delegate to speak in the plenary. Consequently, even though loya jirgas may well be symbolically representative and able to carry out their consultation and ratification functions, they hardly ever are *deliberative*. Because records of working group discussions are not kept, it is impossible to know the tenor of their discussions, the weight of the opinions expressed,

or the major controversies that took place—even after the loya jirga has disbanded. According to Hanifi, only the 1924 loya jirga had "an officially issued, published, comprehensive record."²⁹

A question raised by Afghanistan's electoral and loya jirga processes is the degree to which Afghan elites (at least contemporary ones) actually *want* fixed procedures and accurate records. In many cases, their designs seem to depend on ambiguity. According to Ruttig, the printed constitution had been changed from its final iteration in the CLJ, including the addition of a clause that called for the exclusive use of Pashtun names in key institutions.³⁰ Could the clarity provided by more formal procedures inhibit the ambiguity required to achieve consensus? Or have these short-term, apparent consensuses merely papered over problems rather than solving them?

In 2012, a "Youth Peace Jirga"—supported by the government but not organized by it—was held to discuss how to achieve peace in Afghanistan.³¹ It featured extensive preparations by a youth secretariat that had worked for eight months. Despite this unusual degree of formal preparation, the 1,700-member jirga split over the inclusion of certain issues in the final resolution, which led to recriminations relating to questions regarding the jirga's true financial backers. This outcome again suggests the limitations of jirgas as deliberative bodies, regardless of their official or unofficial status and degree of formal preparation. The CLJ serves as a counterpoint, and yet its high degree of deliberation came with an equally high degree of international involvement. According to Ruttig, President Karzai initially called for a vote on a set of rules of procedure to govern the discussions. A delegate from the Jamiat-e-Islami political party responded by proposing that there first be a vote on the nature of the Afghan political system on which Karzai and the Jamiat disagreed. As Ruttig describes, "The discussion was quickly suppressed, however, and there was never a vote on the rules of procedure."³²

The Present Era of Consultative Loya Jirgas

In the past decade, an unusually high number of nonconstitutional loya jirgas have been convened (in 2010, 2013, and 2019). The 2014 National Unity Government Agreement specified that a loya jirga should have been held to amend the constitution in 2016, but, as mentioned earlier, this was not possible according to strict constitutional guidelines. Afghan leaders convening these ad hoc jirgas have used qualifying words to describe them. President Karzai described the 2010 loya jirga as "traditional" and the 2013 loya jirga as "consultative." The 2019 loya jirga, convened by President Ghani (to seek views on a peace agreement with the Taliban) also was described as "consultative." These jirgas did not have the authority to amend the current constitution or make any other legally binding decisions, but they were still seen as promulgators and guardians of consensus.

The most recent of these, the 2019 Consultative Loya Jirga, came together in Kabul between April 29 and May 3. This jirga departed from previous examples in several notable ways. It was one of the largest jirgas ever held, with around 3,200 participants. At the same time, it was boycotted by much of the Kabul elite. The boycott had more to do with the impending presidential election, with rival candidates regarding the jirga as a campaign event for Ghani's reelection or even as a political ploy to endorse his remaining in power if elections could not be held. Views in Kabul were divided over whether the boycott hurt Ghani more than the boycotters. In the end, the jirga focused on the four peace-related questions it had been convened to address, and its work did not blur into political campaigning for the presidential election.

The preparations for the 2019 loya jirga were halting and uncertain. It was not clear how the delegates were selected either during the process or afterward. (Umar Daudzai, head of the Secretariat of the High Peace Council, had been given the task of organizing it, but did not reveal his selection method.) Some sources said that the method was similar to that of the 2003–4 CLJ, which involved indirect elections. Even after the delegates had been determined, it was not clear what questions would be put to the delegates until late in the process. Moreover, there was confusion about who would preside until the last moment, when Abdul Rasul Sayyaf was persuaded to take on the task. Finally, women were represented more than usual, comprising about 30 percent of the delegates, four out of the ten members of the administrative board, and thirteen heads and twenty-eight secretaries of the fifty-one committees.³³

The four-day jirga was asked to consider four questions: (1) How can the Taliban be convinced to participate in negotiations? (2) What should the government's redlines be? (3) How should the government's negotiating delegation be composed? (4) How should Afghanistan deal with its neighbors? Each working group submitted its responses, and these responses were distilled into a final 23-point communiqué—one that matched closely with President Ghani's known views on the four questions. At the jirga's closing ceremony, Ghani announced that the communiqué had established a road map for the government's future approach to a peace process. Observers of the jirga said that the working groups' documents had been selectively edited to produce the final document, and nonconforming points had been left out; however, nobody suggested that the final communiqué contradicted the Bilateral Security Agreement in 2013, when a participant who had live-tweeted the event said the final communiqué deliberately ignored any recommendations that the government found undesirable.³⁴) Otherwise, the general pattern established by previous loya jirgas was maintained: decisions were made by consensus, there were few surprises, the head of state received what appeared to be a popular endorsement of a critical decision, and the country moved on.

The age of consultative loya jirgas, held in lieu of *constitutional* loya jirgas, raises several new questions. The most recent loya jirga reached a consensus, but the questions were broad and somewhat abstract, and the method of refining the discussions into a final document left a great deal of power to whoever held the pen. Would this method be sufficient to resolve a larger crisis involving matters that more directly touched the key interests of powerful actors? If not, are these repeated holdings of nonconstitutional, consultative loya jirgas weakening the value of the institution? Finally, have these loya jirgas undermined trust in more formal institutions, in particular the legislature and the judiciary, that ideally should have the competence and confidence to make these decisions?

Some observers suggest that by drawing too frequently on the bank of tradition, recent governments are undermining the usefulness of loya jirgas as mechanisms of last resort to seek consensus on issues of national importance. In a situation where such issues are growing, where constitutional loya jirgas cannot be held, where formal institutions are facing several crises of legitimacy, the devaluation of loya jirgas would leave Afghan political elites with few recognizable mechanisms to solve their problems.



Female delegates attend the Consultative Peace Loya Jirga in Kabul on April 29, 2019. (Photo by Omar Sobhani/Reuters)

Conclusion and Recommendations

Afghanistan is in a slow-motion political crisis. The government's inability to hold timely and credible elections undermines its legitimacy, and the entire political system faces the possibility of being redrawn in the event of a political settlement with the Taliban. Existing political institutions increasingly lack the competence and confidence to resolve the deepening problems of legitimacy.

Under these circumstances, contemporary Afghan politicians have reflexively turned to loya jirgas to resolve deep-rooted differences. The historical evidence, however, suggests several reasons to be cautious about relying solely on loya jirgas for this purpose. The first reason is that loya jirgas historically have never been used for such a purpose. For the most part, loya jirgas have taken place within an existing and uncontested constitutional order, and have been used to ratify constitutional changes or deal with matters having to do with external wars. They generally are predictable in what they are called upon to ratify—and thus appear to rubber-stamp the government's preferred decisions—because the government in place is sufficiently confident of its authority to call them. If political legitimacy is, as the sociologist Charles Tilly defined it, "the probability that other authorities will act to confirm the decisions of a given authority," then each loya jirga is to some degree a bet on that probability.³⁵ At times, however, governments might be making a losing bet, most notably in situations where the legitimacy of the governing order itself has been thrown into question. This institution of "invented tradition," with its uncertain rules and unclear demands of representation, has never been tested in such a way.

Another reason to be cautious is the inherently ratifying quality of loya jirgas and their weakness as deliberative bodies. A loya jirga convened to resolve serious political differences would face early disputes on the method of its composition and rules of procedure. These disputes might not be resolvable. Even deciding who among the elites should attend the jirga would be contentious in this more polarized time. For example, an attempt in April 2019 to assemble a delegation of 250 representative elites to talk to the Taliban fell apart, indicating the strong challenges to elite consensus.

Despite these reasons for caution, Afghanistan does not have another workable mechanism that has the perceived political authority and actual historical record to demonstrate national consensus at a time of crisis or significant change. The prospect of a political settlement with the Taliban—and whether or not a new constitution will need to be ratified to make such a settlement happen—would require such a demonstration of national consensus.

In looking ahead to a loya jirga to ratify a possible new political dispensation, the following recommendations should be kept in mind:

- Recent loya jirgas have represented the modernization of Afghanistan by including new and important constituencies such as women and youth. To ensure maximum representation, planning for a future loya jirga should include an exercise to determine additional constituencies that have emerged (for example, rural or non-Kabul-based civil society organizations).
- Given that the convening of a loya jirga would likely take place in a more permissive security context (under a cease-fire or cessation of hostilities), a significant number of delegates should be chosen by direct or indirect elections.
- Greater efforts should be made to keep an accurate and complete record of the loya jirga's proceedings. This record could be used to better understand the sources of future disagreements and help resolve them, and it would be a historical resource for future generations. Finally, it might improve the quality of debates if delegates are aware that their positions are being recorded for posterity.
- The loya jirga's organizing committee should establish transparent and fair rules of order. This will facilitate a more inclusive debate and encourage the forum to deal with substantive issues more effectively than in the past.
- Should a formal loya jirga be part of a future constitution, the modalities of convening such a constitutional loya jirga should be feasible at the moment of the constitution's ratification.

Annex: Key Characteristics of Loya Jirgas since 1915

This annex provides details on what are commonly considered the main loya jirgas convened since 1915, including their composition, purpose, and other relevant information.

HELD DURING THE REGIME OF HABIBULLAH KHAN (1901-19)

Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	1915, in Kabul
Purpose:	To endorse Habibullah Khan's decision to maintain Afghanistan's neutrality in World
	War I.
Result:	Afghanistan's neutrality endorsed.
Delegation:	540 representatives invited by Habibullah from across Afghanistan. ³⁶

HELD DURING THE REGIME OF AMANULLAH KHAN (1919-29)

Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	1922, in Jalalabad
Purpose:	To create Afghanistan's first constitution.
Result:	Successful in establishing a constitution, which was formally approved on April
	9, 1923.
Delegation:	872 representatives—likely appointed by Amanullah Khan—from the Mohman,
	Bajwur, and Afridi tribes. The jirga consisted mostly of tribes from around
	Jalalabad because of difficulties relating to travel during the winter months. ³⁷
Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	July 1924, in Paghman
Purpose:	To address and defend Amanullah Khan's proposed social reforms.
Result:	Amanullah made minor amendments to his Nizamnama (constitutional) reforms
	and to the constitution.
Delegation:	1,054 delegates, appointed by Amanullah. M. Jamil Hanifi detailed the delegation
	as representing nine provinces, with 231 delegates from the central government
	bureaucracy (high-level government officials chosen by Amanullah), seventy-five
	delegates from the ulema (religious authorities); 111 Sadat delegates (non-Pashtun
	figures who claim sacred descent); thirty-three Mashayekh delegates (non-Pa-
	shtun mystics who claim sacred descent, including notable groups such as the
	mujaddidis and Qaderiya Sufi networks); 240 Khawanin delegates (local leaders
	and landowners); 272 wokala delegates (representatives, landowners, or mer-
	chants); 111 khawanin wa wokala (khans and representatives). The majority of the
	representatives (68 percent) were from non-Pashtun provinces. Hanifi believes
	this to have been representative of the Afghan population at that time. ³⁸

Known as: No official name

Date & Place: August 1928 and October 1928, both in Paghman

Purpose: To discuss and recall Amanullah Khan's reforms (August) and to amass support on Amanullah's behalf for even-more-radical social reform policies (October).

Result: The August jirga rejected most of Amanullah's policies. The October jirga resulted in general support for his policies but received significant backlash from religious communities.

Delegation: Approximately one thousand representatives, appointed by Amanullah. Some sources cite this loya jirga as the first time women delegates were selected to sit on the council. Other sources claim that the 1964 loya jirga was the first to include women. The second jirga was composed of one hundred of Amanullah's loyal followers, mostly government officials and prominent figures in Kabul.

Note: In some reports, these are considered two separate loya jirgas. They are listed together here because the second loya jirga was held shortly after the first and was a direct consequence of the unfavorable ruling in the first loya jirga.³⁹

HELD DURING THE REGIME OF MUHAMMAD NADIR SHAH (1929-33)

Known as: No official name

Date & Place: September 1930, in Kabul

- **Purpose:** To officially name Muhammad Nadir Shah as king, discuss a constitution, and establish the governing bodies under Nadir's rule.
- **Result:** Nadir Shah became king. The jirga reintroduced traditional policies and created governing and legislative bodies, all of which were approved by Nadir.
- **Delegation:** According to Louis Dupree, this loya jirga had 286 delegates, all of whom were "notables." Another source claims there were 506 delegates from "various districts of the country as well as around twenty members of the diplomatic corps in Kabul." Regardless of the exact number, the representatives were likely picked by Nadir. The loya jirga was headed by Prime Minister Mohammed Hashem, Nadir's brother. Thomas Barfield writes that the loya jirga was "hastily assembled and composed only of his [Nadir's] followers." Both Dupree and Shamshad Pasarlay claim that 105 loya jirga delegates were appointed to form a National Council.⁴⁰

HELD DURING THE REGIME OF MOHAMMAD ZAHIR SHAH (1933–73)

Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	November 1941, but the location is not known
Purpose:	To determine Afghanistan's position and alliances in World War II.
Result:	Afghanistan chose to expel Axis nationals from Afghanistan and to remain neu-
	tral for the remainder of the war.
Delegation:	The number of representatives, their breakdown, or how they were selected is
	not known. ⁴¹

Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	July 26, 1949, in Kabul
Purpose:	To hold a vote on the Durand Line (the Afghanistan-Pakistan border) and to
·	settle border disagreements between the Afghan and Pakistani governments.
Result:	According to Louis Dupree, the loya jirga "repudiate[d] all boundary treaties
	made with the British, gave support to the idea of an independent Pashtunistan
	and urged that all the people in those areas should be given a referendum and
	the right to vote to join Afghanistan."
Delegation:	The number of representatives, their breakdown, or how they were selected is
Ū	not known. ⁴²
Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	1955, in Kabul
Purpose:	To warn Afghan leaders of imminent war against Pakistan.
Result:	Afghan leaders grew increasingly worried about the possibility of war.
	According to Thomas Ruttig, Afghanistan "started military cooperation with the
	Soviet Union that year."
Delegation:	The number of representatives, their breakdown, or how they were selected is
	not known.43
Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	September 1964, in Kabul
Purpose:	To draft, discuss, and endorse a constitution.
Result:	Successful in creating Afghanistan's 1964 constitution.
Delegation:	452 representatives selected by Mohammad Zahir, including members of the
	National Assembly (176 delegates), the Senate (nineteen), the Cabinet (four-
	teen), the Supreme Court (five), the Constitutional Committee (seven, including
	four women), the Constitutional Advisory Commission (twenty-four, including
	two women), elected provincial candidates (176), and thirty-four other delegates
	selected by Zahir (including four women). Three delegates belonged to more
	than one of these groups. ⁴⁴

HELD DURING THE PRESIDENCY OF MOHAMMED DAOUD KHAN (1973-78)

Known as:	No official name
Date & Place:	January 1977, but the location is not known
Purpose:	To ratify a constitution for the new administration and to legitimize President
	Daoud's ascent to power.
Result:	Successful in ratifying a constitution. However, this decision was short-lived, as
	Daoud would be overthrown in a coup and assassinated in 1978.
Delegation:	The number of delegates is not known with certainty, although delegates
	would have been mostly, if not entirely, selected by Daoud. In an analysis of
	the 1977 constitution, Shamshad Pasarlay writes that the composition of the
	loya jirga consisted of members of the Milli Jirga, Daoud's cabinet, members of

19

the Central Committee of the National Revolutionary Party, the Supreme Court, the High Council of the Armed Forces, provincial representatives (five to eight from each province, based on population), thirty additional delegates selected by Daoud, and 130 appointed delegates to represent the public (including military officers, factory workers, small farmers, urban intellectuals, and women). Pasarlay estimates that women comprised 15 percent of the delegation.⁴⁵

HELD DURING THE PRESIDENCY OF MOHAMMAD NAJIBULLAH (1987–92)

······································
No official name
November 1987, but the location is not known
To ratify a new constitution.
Successful in ratifying the constitution. However, the constitution was poorly
received among the mujahideen parties.
The number of representatives, their breakdown, or how they were selected is
not known.
After Najibullah claimed the presidency, he formed the Extraordinary Commission
for National Reconciliation and tasked it with drafting a constitution, which was
adopted and ratified by the loya jirga. This constitution named Islam as the official
religion of Afghanistan and established a political structure driven by elections
that would be held in 1988. Despite significant concessions to more fundamen-
talist religious policies, the constitution did not win the support of Afghanistan's
religious militias, which believed that the Najibullah administration lacked legit-
imacy and authority. ⁴⁶
No official name
1990, in Kabul
To amend the 1987 constitution, ratify it, and "moderate the communist face of
the Afghan government."
Successful in ratifying a constitution, but with few substantive changes.
The number of representatives, their breakdown, or how they were selected is
not known.
Afghanistan's growing political and social turbulence encouraged Najibullah to
make another attempt at a more inclusive constitution. He created a constitutional
amendment committee for the purpose of amending the constitution to protect
"the interests of the nation, the basics of Islam, and peace and national reconcili-
ation." The amended constitution was very similar to the 1987 version and did
not dispel mujahideen tensions. The amendment committee included several
representatives from the official religious establishment but no mujahideen
representatives. Ultimately, the most significant change was the labeling of

HELD DURING THE "AFGHAN INTERIM AUTHORITY," CHAIRED BY HAMID KARZAI

Known as: Emergency Loya Jirga

Date & Place: June 2002, in Kabul

Purpose: To elect a head of state, agree on the structure of the Transitional Administration and agree on the Transitional Administration' cabinet/key posts.

- **Result:** Appointed positions for the Transitional Administration, but only through poorly conducted elections and an unrepresentative loya jirga.
- **Delegation:** The delegation consisted of 1,501 elected representatives. Women accounted for 140 of the delegates (but only forty were directly elected). The delegation also included 450 civil society appointees. Last-minute additions by government officials of about one hundred delegates pushed the total count to about 1,600. Representatives were selected from each constituency "on the basis of an allocated number between twenty and sixty, according to the size of the constituency." The elected representatives were then placed on a panel from which the "quota" for the election would be selected. The process finally ended in the secret election of the final members to the loya jirga. The constituency observation team and the regional observation team oversaw the process to ensure fairness.⁴⁸

HELD DURING THE PRESIDENCY OF HAMID KARZAI (2002-14)

Known as:	Constitutional Loya Jirga
Date & Place:	December 2003–January 4, 2004, in Kabul
Purpose:	To create and ratify a new constitution.
Result:	Approved the constitution unanimously.
Delegation:	502 delegates selected by elections and appointments by President Karzai.
	Each province was guaranteed two female representatives. The final delega-
	tion included 102 women, only eight of whom were directly elected; all others
	were appointed by President Karzai or pulled from other lists of representa-
	tives. The selection process took about six months. ⁴⁹
Known as:	Peace Jirga
Date & Place:	June 2010, in Kabul
Purpose:	To discuss whether the government should negotiate with the Taliban.
Result:	Endorsed President Karzai's proposals to negotiate with Afghan insurgents,
Delegation:	1,600 delegates, split into twenty-eight subcommittees, many of which included
	women as deputy chairs. Most delegates were handpicked by Karzai. The del-
	egation was widely criticized for excluding civil society activists and those with
	conflicting political views.
Notes:	This jirga was noted for being "consultative," meaning that there was no con-
	crete decision made in the process. Many considered this to be contrary to
	the institution of jirgas, in that a jirga is meant to be a "binding decision-making
	power." Thomas Ruttig has noted that this jirga's ambiguous intent means that it
	technically should not be considered a loya jirga. The jirga's chairman position

was hotly contested and ultimately fell to former Afghan President Burhanuddin Rabbani, whose appointment was met with widespread disapproval. As Rabbani was one of the only Tajik leaders of Afghanistan, his supporters felt that he would be able to "bring the Tajiks in." Some blamed him for death and destruction during the civil war of the 1990s, which had taken place during his time in office. Despite any progress that may have been made by discussing peace, there was little effort to actually implement changes as recommended by the Peace Jirga.⁵⁰

Known as: Traditional Loya Jirga

Date & Place: November 2011, in Kabul

- **Purpose:** To endorse the Strategic Partnership Agreement between Afghanistan and the United States and begin peace negotiations.
 - Result: No lasting results. The jirga was widely viewed as political theater.

Delegation: 2,030 delegates, split into forty working groups. A quarter of the available seats were reserved for women, and 230 seats were to represent Afghan refugees in various countries. The delegates included underrepresented civil society actors such as the ulema, tribal elders, refugees, the disabled, and women. Most were appointed by President Karzai or selected by provincial officials. Delegates were selected based on sixteen criteria designed to encourage social, ethnic, and political diversity. The Afghanistan Analysts Network cites a Pajhwok News Agency report that stated that "all sitting parliamentarians, some former MPs, 30 per cent members of each provincial council, representatives of civil society and special people [this might be handicapped people], religious scholars and influential tribal elders will attend." (Brackets in the original.) Despite the superficial diversity in representation, the delegation was criticized for being stacked with Karzai loyalists.⁵¹

Known as: Consultative Loya Jirga

Date & Place: November 2013, in Kabul

Purpose: To discuss the Bilateral Security Agreement between Afghanistan and the United States.

Result: Supported signing the agreement, but President Karzai held negotiations until he could make more amendments to it. Karzai ultimately signed the Bilateral Security Agreement.

Delegation: 2,500 delegates, chosen by the Jirga Commission, whose thirty-two members were all appointed by Karzai. The delegates were chosen to represent seventeen groups, including "ulama, lawyers, civil society activists, members of both houses of parliament, governors, provincial council chairmen, 'well known women,' tribal elders, businessmen, representatives of Afghan refugees living in Pakistan, Iran and other countries, of Kuchis and the disabled, and candidates of the upcoming presidential election." The jirga was split into fifty working groups. Overall, the jirga was criticized for mostly consisting of supporters of the Karzai administration.⁵²

HELD DURING THE PRESIDENCY OF ASHRAF GHANI (2014-)

Official name: Consultative Peace Loya Jirga

Date & Place: April 29–May 3, 2019, in Kabul

- Purpose: To find a common approach to peace with the Taliban through three phases prenegotiations, negotiations, and postagreement—over a five-year period.
 Result: Inconclusive.
- **Delegation:** 3,200 delegates, including 1,500 provincial representatives (including Kuchis, Sikhs, and Hindus), 250 members of parliament, 750 "people from different ethnicities," 423 from the provincial councils. A gender quota stated that the delegation must be at least 30 percent women. The delegation also included the heads of the thirty-four provincial councils and 387 district councils. Delegate elections were poorly regulated and many reported unsafe election sites. Delegates theoretically were chosen according to constitutional guidelines, but in reality provinces were allocated representative positions and selected their representatives by "consensus of elites."⁵³

Notes

The author is grateful for the invaluable assistance of Lucy Stevenson-Yang for compiling the information contained in the annex.

- 1. M. Jamil Hanifi, "Editing the Past: Colonial Production of Hegemony through the 'Loya Jerga' in Afghanistan," *Iranian Studies* 37, no. 2 (2004): 305.
- 2. Louis Dupree, *Afghanistan* (Karachi: Oxford University Press, 2012), 463. It was at this loya jirga that Queen Soraya publicly lifted her veil, creating a backlash from traditional communities that led to Amanullah's ouster shortly afterward.
- 3. Hanifi, "Editing the Past," 296–97.
- 4. Benjamin Buchholz, "The Nation's Voice? Afghanistan's Loya Jirgas in the Historical Context," Afghanistan Analysts Network (AAN), November 19, 2013, 4, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/the-nations-voice-afghanistans-loya-jirgas-in-the-historical-context.
- 5. Thomas J. Barfield, Afghanistan: A Cultural and Political History (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2010), 295.
- 6. Hanifi, "Editing the Past," 297.
- 7. "Peshawar Accord," United Nations Peacemaker, April 24, 1992, https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files /AF_920424_PESHAWAR%20ACCORD.pdf.
- 8. United Nations Security Council, "Letter Dated 17 March 1993 from the Charge d'Affaires A.I. of the Permanent Mission of Afghanistan to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary-General," S/25435, March 19, 1993, https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/AF_930307_AfghanPeaceAccord%28en%29.pdf.
- 9. Shamshad Pasarlay, "Rethinking Afghanistan's Longest-Lived Constitution: The 1931 Constitution through the Lens of Constitutional Endurance and Performance Literature," *Elon Law Review* 10 (2018), 293, www.elon.edu/e/CmsFile/GetFile?FileID=1295.
- 10. International Crisis Group, "The Afghan Transitional Administration: Prospects and Perils," Asia Briefing no. 19, July 30, 2002, www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/afghanistan/afghan-transitional-administration-prospects-and-perils.
- 11. Barfield, Afghanistan, 295.
- 12. Article 70 of the 1923 constitution says that amendments must be proposed by two-thirds of the State Council, approved by the Council of Ministers, and ratified by the king. The State Council was made up of half-elected and half-appointed members.
- 13. The Bonn Agreement itself called for the creation of such a commission within one month of the establishment of the Interim Administration.
- 14. Richard S. Newell, The Politics of Afghanistan (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1972), 100.
- 15. Global Policy Forum, "Procedures for Afghanistan's Emergency Loya Jirga," April 1, 2002, www.globalpolicy.org/component /content/article/178-afghanistan/33093-procedures-for-afghanistans-emergency-loya-jirga.html.
- Anders Fänge, "The Emergency Loya Jirga: Hopes and Disappointments," in Snapshots of an Intervention: The Unlearned Lessons of Afghanistan's Decade of Assistance (2001–2011), ed. Martine van Bijlert and Sari Kouvo (Kabul, Afghanistan: AAN, 2012), www.afghanistan-analysts.org/wp-content/uploads/downloads/2012/09/2_Fange_The _Emergency_Loya_Jirga.pdf.
- 17. ConstitutionNet, "Presidential Decree on Constitutional Loya Jirga," n.d., www.constitutionnet.org/vl/item/presidential-decree -constitutional-loya-jirga.
- Thomas Ruttig, "Peace Jirga Blog 9: A Déjà Vu of Big Tent 'Democracy," AAN, June 4, 2010, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/peaca-jirga-blog-9-a-deja-vu-of-big-tent-democracy.
- 19. Kate Clark, "Traditional Loya Jirga 1: Why the Jirga?," AAN, November 15, 2011, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/traditional-loya -jirga-1-why-the-jirga.
- 20. Kate Clark, "Traditional Loya Jirga 3: Lackluster Political Theatre," AAN, November 19, 2011, www.afghanistan-analysts.org /traditional-loya-jirga-4-lacklustre-political-theatre-amended.
- 21. Mujib Rahman Rahimi, State Formation in Afghanistan: A Theoretical and Political History (London: I. B. Tauris, 2017), 115.
- 22. Newell, The Politics of Afghanistan, 100.
- 23. Ali Wardak, "Jirga—A Traditional Mechanism of Conflict Resolution in Afghanistan," n.d., Centre for Criminology, University of Glamorgan, 2003), http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/APCITY/UNPAN017434.pdf.
- 24. Fänge, "The Emergency Loya Jirga."
- 25. Ruttig, "Peace Jirga Blog 9."
- 26. International Crisis Group, "The Afghan Transitional Administration."
- 27. Ruttig, "Peace Jirga Blog 9."
- 28. Wardak, "Jirga—A Traditional Mechanism."

29. Hanifi, "Editing the Past," 309.

- 30. Thomas Ruttig, "Flash to the Past: Long Live Consensus—A Look Back at the 2003 Constitutional Loya Jirga," AAN, January 28, 2014, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/flash-to-the-past-long-live-consensus-a-look-back-at-the-2003-constitutional-loya-jirga.
- 31. S. Reza Kazemi, "Split Unity: Afghanistan's Controversial Youth Peace Jirga," AAN, July 12, 2012, www.afghanistan-analysts.org /split-unity-afghanistans-controversial-youth-peace-jirga.
- 32. Ruttig, "Flash to the Past." Kawun Kakar and Carolyn McCool, however, write that there was a vote. See Kakar and McCool, "The Constitution Building Process of Afghanistan, 2001–2004," International IDEA, December 12, 2004, https://sites.hks.harvard.edu/fs /pnorris/Acrobat/Afghan_constitution_IDEA.pdf. This again points to the problem of not having clear records.
- 33. Kate Clark, Ehsan Qaane, and Ali Yawar Adili, "The End of the Jirga: Strong Words and Not Much Controversy," AAN, May 3, 2019, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/the-end-of-the-jirga-strong-words-and-not-much-controversy.
- 34. Jelena Bjelica and Thomas Ruttig, "AAN Q&A: Between 'Peace Talks' and Elections—The 2019 Consultative Peace Loya Jirga," AAN, April 26, 2019, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/aan-qa-between-peace-talks-and-elections-the-2019-consultative-peace-loya-jirga.
- 35. Cited in Charles Tilly, "War Making and State Making as Organized Crime," in *Bringing the State Back In*, ed. Peter Evans, Dietrich Rueschemeyer, and Theda Skocpol (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 1985), 171.
- 36. Ali Ahmad, "The Great War and Afghanistan's Neutrality," *Der Städtebau der Stuttgarter Schule* 68 (2015): 197; Thomas Ruttig, "Innovative Loya Jirga-ism," Afghanistan Analysts Network, June 13, 2011, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/innovative-loya-jirga-ism.
- 37. Hanifi, "Editing the Past," 301; *Dag Trygsland Hoelseth*, "The Constitution of Afghanistan of 9 April 1923," February 17, 2010, www.hoelseth.com/royalty/afghanistan/afghcode19230409.html; World Digital Library, Library of Congress, "The Constitution of the Preeminent Government of Afghanistan," January 10, 2018, www.wdl.org/en/item/15007/view/1/1; Shamshad Pasarlay, "Making the 2004 Constitution of Afghanistan: A History and Analysis Through the Lens of Coordination and Deferral Theory" (PhD diss, University of Washington, 2016), 67, https://digital.lib.washington.edu/researchworks/bitstream/handle/1773/36735/Pasarlay_washington __0250E_16099.pdf; Barnett R. Rubin, "Crafting a Constitution for Afghanistan," *Journal of Democracy* 15, no. 3 (2004): 7.
- 38. Hanifi, "Editing the Past," 309–10; Barfield, Afghanistan, 295.
- 39. Louis Dupree, *Afghanistan*, 463; Malalai Joya, *A Woman Among Warlords: The Extraordinary Story of an Afghan Who Dared to Raise Her Voice* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2009), 180; Wardak, "Jirga—A Traditional Mechanism"; Barfield, *Afghanistan*, 295.
- 40. Dupree, *Afghanistan*, 460, 463; Hamid Wahed Alikuzai, *A Concise History of Afghanistan in 25 Volumes*, vol. 14 (Victoria, BC: Trafford Publishing, 2013), 471; Pasarlay, "Making the 2004 Constitution," 75; Barfield, *Afghanistan*, 295; Rubin, "Crafting a Constitution," 7.
- 41. Ruttig, "Innovative Loya Jirga-ism"; Nasir A. Andisha, "Neutrality in Afghanistan's Foreign Policy," Special Report no. 360, United States Institute of Peace, March 2015, www.usip.org/sites/default/files/SR360-Neutrality-in-Afghanistan%27s-Foreign-Policy.pdf.
- 42. Dupree, *Afghanistan*, 492; Bijan Omrani, "The Durand Line: History and Problems of the Afghan-Pakistan Border," *Asian Affairs* 40, no. 2 (2009): 188–89.
- Sunita Mehta et al., eds, Women for Afghan Women: Shattering Myths and Claiming the Future (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2002), 87; Thomas Ruttig, "An April Day That Changed Afghanistan 1: Four Decades After the Leftist Takeover." AAN, April 25, 2018, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/an-april-day-that-changed-afghanistan-four-decades-after-the-leftist-takeover.
- 44. Dupree, Afghanistan, 568; Wardak, "Jirga—A Traditional Mechanism."
- 45. Rose Leda Ehler et al., *An Introduction to the Constitutional Law of Afghanistan* (Palo Alto, CA: Afghanistan Legal Education Project, Stanford Law School, 2015): 23; Pasarlay, "Making the 2004 Constitution," 115, 118; Human Rights Watch, "Loya Jirga Process Is Launched in Afghanistan," April 17, 2002, www.reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/loya-jirga-process-launched-afghanistan.
- 46. Ehler et al., An Introduction to the Constitutional Law of Afghanistan, 24; Pasarlay, "Making the 2004 Constitution," 130.
- 47. Hannibal Travis, "Freedom or Theocracy? Constitutionalism in Afghanistan and Iraq," *Northwestern Journal of International Human Rights* 3, no. 1. (2005): 10; Pasarlay, "Making the 2004 Constitution," 130–31.
- Zalmay Khalilzad, The Envoy: From Kabul to the White House, My Journey Through a Turbulent World (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2016); Thomas Ruttig, "Flash to the Past"; Frank Clements and Ludwig W. Adamec, Conflict in Afghanistan: A Historical Encyclopedia (Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO, 2003), 158.
- 49. Ruttig, "Flash to the Past"; International Crisis Group, "Afghanistan's Flawed Constitutional Process." Asia Report no. 56, June 12, 2003, www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/afghanistan/afghanistans-flawed-constitutional-process.
- 50. Caroline Wadhams, "Afghanistan's Fluffy Peace Jirga." Foreign Policy, June 4, 2010, www.foreignpolicy.com/2010/06/04 /afghanistans-fluffy-peace-jirga; Bjelica and Ruttig, "AAN Q&A"; Ruttig, "Peace Jirga Blog 9"; Kate Clark, "Peace Jirga Blog 8: The Afghan Jungle's Big Beasts and 'Lively Debate," AAN, June 4, 2010, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/peace-jirga-blog-8-the -afghan-jungles-big-beasts-and-lively-debate.

- 51. Clark, "Traditional Loya Jirga 1"; Thomas Ruttig, "The Upcoming Jirga: An Agenda with Possible Backdoors," Afghanistan Analysts Network, November 4, 2011, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/the-upcoming-jirga-an-agenda-with-possible-backdoors.
- 52. Kate Clark, Christine Roehrs, and Obaid Ali, "Shocks in a Lacklustre Speech: President Karzai Addresses the Jirga," Afghanistan Analysts Network, November 21, 2013, www.afghanistan-analysts.org/shocks-in-a-lacklustre-speech-president-karzai-addresses-the-jirga.
- 53. Bjelica and Ruttig, "AAN Q&A."

ABOUT THE INSTITUTE



The United States Institute of Peace is a national, nonpartisan, independent institute, founded by Congress and dedicated to the proposition that a world without violent conflict is possible, practical, and essential for US and global security. In conflict zones abroad, the Institute works with local partners to prevent, mitigate, and resolve violent conflict. To reduce future crises and the need for costly interventions, USIP works with governments and civil societies to help their countries solve their own problems peacefully. The Institute provides expertise, training, analysis, and support to those who are working to build a more peaceful, inclusive world.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Stephen J. Hadley (Chair), Principal, RiceHadleyGates, LLC, Washington, DC • George E.
Moose (Vice Chair), Adjunct Professor of Practice, The George Washington University,
Washington, DC • Judy Ansley, Former Assistant to the President and Deputy National
Security Advisor under George W. Bush, Washington, DC • Eric Edelman, Hertog Distinguished
Practitioner in Residence, Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies,
Washington, DC • Joseph Eldridge, University Chaplain and Senior Adjunct Professorial
Lecturer, School of International Service, American University, Washington, DC • Kerry
Kennedy, President, Robert F. Kennedy Center for Justice and Human Rights, Washington,
DC • Ikram U. Khan, President, Quality Care Consultants, LLC, Las Vegas, NV • Stephen D.
Krasner, Graham H. Stuart Professor of International Relations at Stanford University, Palo
Alto, CA • John A. Lancaster, Former Executive Director, International Council on Independent
Living, Potsdam, NY • Jeremy A. Rabkin, Professor of Law, George Mason University, Fairfax,
VA • J. Robinson West, Chairman, PFC Energy, Washington, DC • Nancy Zirkin, Executive Vice
President, Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, Washington, DC

Members Ex Officio

Mike Pompeo, Secretary of State • Mark T. Esper, Secretary of Defense • Frederick J. Roegge, Vice Admiral, US Navy; President, National Defense University • Nancy Lindborg, President & CEO, United States Institute of Peace (nonvoting)

THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE PRESS

Since its inception in 1991, the United States Institute of Peace Press has published hundreds of influential books, reports, and briefs on the prevention, management, and peaceful resolution of international conflicts. All our books and reports arise from research and fieldwork sponsored by the Institute's many programs, and the Press is committed to expanding the reach of the Institute's work by continuing to publish significant and sustainable publications for practitioners, scholars, diplomats, and students. Each work undergoes thorough peer review by external subject experts to ensure that the research and conclusions are balanced, relevant, and sound.

OTHER USIP PUBLICATIONS

- Conflict Prevention in Kenya: Combating Corruption through Nonviolent Action by Hussein Khalid and Tabatha Pilgrim Thompson (Special Report, September 2019)
- Donor Assistance in the Transparency and Accountability Movement by Davin O'Regan (Peaceworks, September 2019)
- Negotiations, Continued: Ensuring the Positive Performance of Power-Sharing Arrangements by David Lanz, Laurie Nathan, and Alexandre Raffoul (Special Report, September 2019)
- *Breaking, Not Bending: Afghan Elections Require Institutional Reform* by Staffan Darnolf and Scott S. Smith (Special Report, August 2019)
- Ceasefire Monitoring in South Sudan 2014–2019: "A Very Ugly Mission" by Aly Verjee (Peaceworks, August 2019)



UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE Making Peace Possible

2301 Constitution Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20037 (202) 457-1700 www.USIP.org